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Dear Colleagues and Friends,
In the name of the FOREVER group in France, I am happy to be here with you for our 2nd IWM in Seattle, the last time being in 1997, actually for the first IWM.

FOREVER started exactly 10 years ago, in 1993.  FOREVER was a French national project, carried out right from the beginning in close cooperation with the FHWA of the U.S.A., which was a full member and also the main body funding the research performed in the U.S.

This FOREVER cooperation was obviously at the origin of our international meetings.  I remember, for instance, before IWM took place here in Seattle, our U.S.-Europe meetings in Washington, D.C. (Francois Schlosser representing FOREVER) and in San Francisco (respectively in 1994 and 1995) when Donald Bruce and Ilan Juran were preparing the FHWA State-of-the-Art report on the Practice of Micropiles.  Remember also that these were the years of the Loma Prieta and Kobe earthquakes.  Then, the links of our American colleagues with the Japanese colleagues on the one hand, and with the European colleagues on the other hand, led to the Seattle IWM, seven years ago.

More than anything else, today I want to speak of our special relation to Dr. Fernando Lizzi.  I met him, like most of you, years ago when we were still young foundation engineers.  He was with us in the Washington, D.C. and San Francisco meetings.  I also remember what Francois Schlosser told us in his address, which I read at the Venice IWM.  Francois was mentioning how Fernando had encouraged him to study full-scale groups and networks of micropiles.  Francois was fully aware, of course, of the limitations of small-scale models.  His son, Fedele, in his message announcing the passing of his father on August 28, 2003, states that (translated from French), “The way IWM honored my father and all the expressions of esteem of his colleagues had been a great source of happiness for him.  My family is very grateful from the bottom of our hearts.”  I answered (translated from French), “Dear Fedele, The news you have sent me has deeply moved me and sadden me.  For the foundation engineers of my generation, Fernando Lizzi was an example, a model to follow.  His writings were read – and will be read – with the greatest interest by those who are interested in safeguarding the Cultural Heritage of Mankind.  Allow me to tell you that a number of us will feel orphans from now on.  On a more private level, it was always a great happiness for me to meet with your father.  He has always been very available.  I will miss his extreme kindness.  He was a Grand Monsieur, who made me the honor to spend many captivating moments with him.  Dear Fedele, in this sad moment, allow me to forward to you, as well as to all your family, my greatest sympathy and to address my most sincere condolences.”
Let me now come back to the technical contents of our workshop and the FOREVER contribution.  As I announced in Venice, the research program of FOREVER is officially over since September, 2002, date of the closing session in Paris and the publication of the recommendations in the French language.  I am happy to see that the Center for Ground Improvement in New York, with the FHWA support, has progressed a lot in the translation into English.  This will help dissipating some misunderstandings as to the contribution of the FOREVER program to the knowledge of the behavior of groups and networks of micropiles.

In Venice, the presentation I gave you tried to summarize this contribution.  I have no new original material to bring.  So I should be less talkative this time, than in previous IWMs, hopefully for you.  My short contribution will only try to focus on some aspects on the agenda of our workshop.  In particular, I want to stress that experimental and theoretical research, with the use of full-scale tests, must go on, like the one initiated by the MICROFOR program.  I think that our ideas have progressed a lot.  We know what we are looking for.  Let us move ahead.  Thank you for your attention.

